Summary of Minutes
November 8, 2011
The Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County convened in regular session on November 8, 2011 at 6:00 P.M. at the Administrative Office Building in Lumberton, North Carolina.  The following members were present:

Dr. Jo Ann C. Lowery, Chairman

Mike Smith, Vice-Chairman

Loistine DeFreece

Steve Martin

Brenda Fairley-Ferebee
Jerry Long

Dwayne Smith
Randall Jones
Robert Deese
John Campbell

Severeo Kerns
Also in attendance were Dr. Johnny Hunt, Superintendent; Dr. Linda Emanuel, Dr. Walter Jackson, Tommy Lowry, Dr. Danny Stedman, DeRay Cole, Assistant Superintendents; Ms. Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, and Attorney Grady Hunt.

ORDER OF BUSINESS

1.
Call to Order:  Chairman Dr. Jo Ann C. Lowery.
2.
Invocation:
Mr. Dwayne Smith.
3.
Adoption of the Agenda: Chairman Dr. Jo Ann C. Lowery.  The Board
approved the revised agenda.
4.
Approval of Minutes – Open Session:  The Board unanimously 

approved the taped open session minutes of October 11, 2011.

5.
INFORMATION ITEMS
A.
Public Comments 
None.
B.
Attendance Awards

Mr. Tommy Lowry, Assistant Superintendent for Instructional Support, recognized the following schools for the Attendance Award:
Elementary:  West Lumberton Elementary School – 96.94% - Principal, Dr. Juanita Clark;
Middle School: Carroll Middle School – 95.87% - Principal, Ms. Melinda Sellers;
Small High School:  Early College – 98.44% - Principal, Ms. Shelia Gasque;
High School:  Fairmont High School – 94.39% - Principal, Mr. Ronald Prather.
C.
Bus Driver of the Month
Dr. Danny Stedman, Assistant Superintendent for Plant Operations, recognized the Bus Driver of the Month: Ms. Cathey Hammonds – Union Chapel Elementary  School.
D.
Certified/Classified Employees of the Month

Mr. DeRay Cole, Assistant Superintendent for Human Resources, recognized the following Certified and Classified Employees of the Month:
Certified Employee:  Ms. Laura Cruze – Union Chapel Elementary School;
Classified Employee:  Ms. Tessie Locklear – Prospect School.
E.
School Calendar 2012-13/Calendar Waiver
Mr. DeRay Cole, Assistant Superintendent, and Ms. Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, proposed to the board the preliminary school calendar to submit along with the waiver for the additional five instructional days for the 2012-2013 school year.  Ms. Setzer said it is the wishes of the superintendent and asked the school board if it is their wish to apply for the waiver for the next calendar year.  She said the waiver is due on November 15, 2011 with the preliminary calendar along with an explanation of how waiving those five days of instruction would benefit the students overall.  She said the official calendar would be submitted later in the year.
6.
The Board set aside policy and approved the recommendation of the finance committee for the waiver of the additional five days of instruction for the school year 2012-2013.
F.
Common Core Modules
Dr. Linda Emanuel, Assistant Superintendent for Curriculum and Instruction, said next school year would begin the new common core modules.  She said everyone is going through a series of trainings, including principals, assistant principals, teachers, and central office.  Dr. Emanuel stated that if other educators are interested in attending the trainings it can be used for credit renewals.  
G.
New Writing Assessment
Dr. Linda Emanuel, Assistant Superintendent, said the new writing assessment scores a few years ago were figured into the composite and all that has changed. Ms. Sandra Evans, K-8 Supervisor, provided a brief overview of some of the changes that would take place with the new writing assessment.  She said it will now be a formative assessment tool.
H.
School Board Policy 8000 Series

Mr. Jerry Long, School Board Member and Chair of the Policy Committee, and Dr. Walter Jackson, Assistant Superintendent for Administration and Technology, presented the first reading of the 8000 policy series.  The policy committee met today at 5:00 PM.
7.
The school board set aside policy and approved the first reading of policy series 8000.
I.
Redistricting Plan 
Ms. Janet Richardson, Transportation and GIS Planner with Lumber River Council of Governments, said that Lumber River Council of Governments has received a copy of the new populations statistics from the 2010 Census.  Ms. Richardson said that some of the existing school board districts are more than 10% above or below the ideal population of 16,771 persons per district.  She said the district lines need to be re-drawn to protect people from representation.  Ms. Richardson said the school board has enlisted the Lumber River Council of Governments to assist the school board with technical assistance with this.  Maps of each school board member’s districts – 1-8 were provided as well as an overall district map for the three at-large school board members.
Attorney Grady Hunt proposed that the school board recess to a specific date to review the re-districting initiative here at the central office.
J.
Finance Committee Report
Mr. Robert Deese, School Board Member and a member of the Finance Committee, allowed Ms. Erica Setzer to address the items from the Finance Committee Meeting.
Ms. Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, presented the following finance issues:

1. LEA Reversion for 2012-2013

Ms. Setzer said that DPI has a proposed reversion for the 2012-2013 school year.  She said this school year along with specific program cuts the school system had to revert $6.783 million dollars back to the state in order to balance the budget.  She said the estimated reversion for next school is $7.955 million dollars which is an additional $1.171 million dollars from the current school year along with any other specific program cuts that may or may not happen in the next year’s budget from the general assembly.  She said the total cut was $10.5 million dollars this year.  Ms. Setzer said the state can cut any program area.  She said nearly all funding areas are locked in by the DPI and cannot be moved around.
Superintendent Dr. Johnny Hunt also said this year there was funds left from stimulus monies but after this year those funds will be gone.  He said in the past three years the Public Schools of Robeson County has been cut roughly $28.5 million dollars. 
2. Prepayment Issues

Ms. Setzer said legislation was passed this summer which is House Bill #720 that eliminates the prepayment option to teachers.  Ms. Setzer briefly spoke about the prepayment options.  She said the school system would like to implement moving the payment date to the middle of the month for all ten month paid employees which means they would not get a check in August and their payment would be delayed by two weeks into the month of September.  Ms. Setzer said NCAE is working to see if this could be pushed back to the year 2013 instead of 2012 but, she said all indications appear to be that this would take place in the 2012 school year.  Ms. Setzer said this is information to notify employees.
3. Operating Budget 2011-2012
Ms. Setzer said each board member has a copy of the operating budget and it is a massive document.  She said the finance committee recommends this be presented as information for review tonight and present it hopefully for approval at the next school board meeting.  
4. Lottery/ADM Balances
Ms. Setzer spoke briefly about the lottery funds and how they have been distributed to the school system since the 2006-07 school year. She said in 2007-08 lottery funds were frozen by the Governor and the school system has not received a new allocation of ADM funds since 
that time.  Ms Setzer said we do not anticipate receiving any new dollars in the new budget year.  She said there is no flexibility with funds.
5. QZAB/QSCB
Ms. Setzer said she has included as information the award letters that the school system has received and a reminder of the specific school projects that they are allocated to accomplish. She said December 22 will be a year since the bonds were issued.
6. Additional Five Days of Instruction
Ms. Setzer briefly spoke about the additional five days of instruction earlier.

7. SFS Refrigerated Truck
Dr. Danny Stedman, Assistant Superintendent, said there is a need to purchase a new refrigerated delivery truck because the one we have is no longer in operation.  He said the school system has had to rent a truck to make the deliveries and that has been a large expense.  Dr. Stedman recommended a new truck be purchased.

8.
The Board set aside policy and make a recommendation to purchase a

 new refrigerated delivery truck.
8. E-Rate Funding
Dr. Walter Jackson, Assistant Superintendent, said based on the E-Rate funding grant there is a return of 85%.  Dr. Jackson gave a breakdown on how the funds are distributed.

9.
The Board set aside policy and approved the E-Rate funding.


9.  Employee Assistance Program

Mr. DeRay Cole, Assistant Superintendent, said the board has received a recommendation regarding an employee assistance program.  Mr. Cole said this was presented earlier and at the finance committee meeting.  He said information was sent out to three companies to provide proposals/quotes.  He said KV Consultants came back with a very good proposal with services the others could not provide as well as a 50% less cost than the competitors.  Mr. Cole said the committee would like to recommend KV Consultants for the Employee Assistance Program.  

A spokesperson for KV Consultants was present to answer any questions the school board had.
10.
The Board set policy and approved KV Consultants for the Employee Assistance Program.
11.
ACTION ITEMS
A.
School Board Policy 6000 Series
Mr. Jerry Long, Chair of the Policy Committee, and Dr. Walter Jackson, Assistant Superintendent, presented the 6000 policy series, noting changes that are supported by the board, which is, section #6125(d), section #6420(a), section #6430, section #6510(a), section #6522, and section #6560.  Mr. Long and the policy committee recommended approval of policy 6000 series as revised.
The Board approved the 6000 policy series as recommended.
B.
Financial Report
Ms. Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, presented the financial report for the month.  The Board approved the financial report presented.
12.
 Motion that the Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County go into closed session for the purposes of discussing certified and classified personnel (G.S. 143-318.11(a)(1)(6), and student transfers (G.S. 

115C-402 and G.S. 143-318.11(a)(1)) and to consultant with the board

attorney as the board’s legal counsel in order to preserve the attorney/client 

privilege in accordance with N.C. (G.S. 143-318.11(a)(3).
13.
Motion to come out of closed session.  The Board approved the motion.
14.
Motion to approve student transfers as presented. The Board approved

the motion.

15.
Motion to approve closed session audio minutes of October 11, 2011.
The Board approved the motion.

16.
Motion to approve personnel as presented.  The Board approved the 

motion.
17.
Motion to recess this meeting and reconvene on November 17th at 6:00 PM to discuss the Redistricting Plan.

Respectfully submitted,

Dr. Jo Ann C. Lowery, Chairman

Dr. Johnny Hunt, Secretary
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